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 Abstract: Under	the	vision	of	quality	education	reform,	new	requirements	have	been	put	forward	for	college	education	and	teaching.	
For	environmental	students,	apart	from	mastering	basic	knowledge	and	practical	skills,	they	should	also	expand	their	international	vision	and	
cultivate	their	international	consciousness,	and	fi	nally	cultivate	them	into	compound	international	talents.	However,	due	to	the	limitations	of	
various	practical	factors,	there	are	many	problems	in	the	actual	training	process	of	environmental	students,	which	virtually	limits	the	further	
improvement	of	the	quality	of	professional	talent	cultivation,	and	ultimately	is	not	conducive	to	the	follow-up	development	of	students.	In	
view	of	this	tendency,	colleges	and	universities	need	to	combine	the	changes	in	the	international	situation,	the	demand	of	the	talent	market	
and	the	characteristics	of	professional	teaching	to	build	a	security	system	for	the	cultivation	of	composite	international	talents,	clarify	the	
specifi	c	content	of	the	security	system,	and	fi	nally	achieve	good	teaching	results.
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Introduction
With	 the	rapid	development	of	social	economy	and	 the	continuous	 improvement	of	 international	status,	open	education	plays	an	

important	role	in	the	whole	education	system,	which	can	indirectly	promote	national	construction	and	promote	the	development	of	The	
Times,	and	realize	mutually	benefi	cial	cooperation	and	exchanges	and	mutual	learning	with	other	countries	in	the	fi	eld	of	education.	The	
“13th	Five-Year	Plan”	energy	conservation	and	emission	reduction	comprehensive	work	Plan	issued	by	The	State	Council	clearly	states	
that	energy	conservation	and	emission	reduction	work	need	to	be	used	as	the	overall	way	and	starting	point	to	optimize	economic	structure,	
promote	green	and	circular	development,	and	accelerate	the	construction	of	ecological	civilization,	so	as	to	actively	promote	the	further	
development	of	domestic	energy	conservation	and	environmental	protection	industry.	In	order	to	achieve	good	construction	results,	 it	 is	
necessary	to	actively	promote	the	international	cooperation	and	exchange	of	environmental	protection	industry,	and	at	the	same	time,	clear	
requirements are put forward for the internationalization of environmental professional personnel training. Colleges and universities need to 
take full account of the comprehensive and intersectional characteristics of environmental majors to explore the practice path of penetrating 
international	education,	which	can	ultimately	expand	students’	international	vision	and	cultivate	their	international	thinking.	How	to	propose	
specifi	c	training	paths	on	the	basis	of	analyzing	the	existing	problems	in	the	cultivation	of	compound	international	talents	for	environmental	
majors is an important issue that teachers need to solve urgently. This paper will carry out an in-depth exploration on this issue.

1. The practical signifi cance of the cultivation of compound international talents for environmental 
majors in universities

First,	to	meet	the	talent	needs	of	green	economy	transformation	and	upgrading.	Since	the	18th	CPC,	ecological	civilization	has	been	
included	in	the	strategic	layout,	thus	creating	space	for	the	development	of	environmental	protection	industry.	The	“China	Environmental	
Protection	Industry	Development	Status	Report	(2021)”	shows	that	 the	national	environmental	protection	revenue	in	2020	is	about	195	
million	yuan,	an	increase	of	about	7.3%	compared	with	2019,	of	which	the	environmental	service	revenue	is	about	120	million	yuan,	an	
increase	of	about	9.7%.	It	can	be	seen	that	 the	environmental	protection	industry	has	gradually	developed	into	a	new	pillar	 industry	in	
China.	In	order	to	be	in	line	with	international	demand,	colleges	and	universities	need	to	undertake	the	heavy	responsibility	of	cultivating	
international	environmental	protection	talents.	Second,	 improve	the	 training	model	for	environmental	professionals.	The	cultivation	of	
talents	is	mostly	realized	in	the	actual	teaching	process,	and	the	international	transformation	of	teaching	philosophy,	curriculum	system	and	
teaching	program	is	an	important	prerequisite	and	way	to	train	national	talents.	Therefore,	to	cultivate	compound	international	environment	
professionals,	 it	 is	necessary	 to	 integrate	 international	environmental	design	concepts	and	 teaching	methods	 into	 the	construction	of	
the	curriculum	system,	so	as	to	strengthen	international	education	in	the	teaching	of	professional	courses,	and	fi	nally	integrate	teaching	
resources	under	 the	guidance	of	advanced	teaching	ideas,	 improve	the	 talent	 training	mechanism,	and	integrate	high-quality	education	
resources	at	home	and	abroad	with	the	idea	of	education	internationalization.	To	innovate	the	mechanism	for	talent	training,	so	as	to	realize	
the cultivation of compound international talents.

2. Analysis on the training of compound international talents for environmental majors in colleges 
and universities

(1)	Single	mode	of	personnel	training
In	the	process	of	education	and	teaching,	colleges	and	universities	need	to	cultivate	compound	talents	who	can	serve	regional	economic	

development,	so	that	the	talent	training	program	should	be	gradually	changed	from	holistic	education	to	personalized	education.	However,	
combined	with	the	actual	teaching	situation,	it	can	be	seen	that	the	traditional	mode	of	talent	training	is	diffi		cult	 to	accurately	match	the	
needs	of	compound	international	talents	training	under	the	“Belt	and	Road”	initiative.	First,	colleges	and	universities	have	not	penetrated	
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the	concept	of	international	education	into	the	process	of	talent	training,	which	leads	to	the	lack	of	overall	planning	in	the	formulation	of	
training	programs	and	strategies	for	interdisciplinary	international	talents,	and	the	lack	of	integration	with	the	development	of	cross-border	
enterprises	and	industries	to	improve	the	training	programs,	which	ultimately	leads	to	the	mismatch	between	talent	training	and	actual	needs.	
Secondly,	the	goals	of	compound	talents	training	formulated	by	colleges	and	universities	are	not	clear	enough.	Especially	in	the	teaching	
process	of	environmental	majors,	the	professional	curriculum	system	construction	process	does	not	learn	from	and	learn	the	advantages	of	
other	countries’	professional	curriculum,	and	does	not	carry	out	infrastructure	construction	and	cultural	courses	for	countries	along	the	“Belt	
and	Road”,	and	ultimately	fails	to	meet	the	needs	of	national	industries	for	complex	national	talents.	Third,	the	international	talent	training	
measures	can	not	be	effectively	 implemented.	Nowadays,	many	colleges	and	universities	will	carry	out	 international	cooperation	and	
exchange	meetings,	exchange	students,	Sino-foreign	cooperation	in	education	and	other	forms	to	cultivate	international	talents.	However,	
the	above	teaching	strategies	are	deeply	aff	ected	by	foreign	politics	and	international	situation,	and	it	is	diffi		cult	to	be	eff	ectively	guaranteed,	
and	ultimately,	the	expected	results	of	talent	training	cannot	be	achieved.

(2)	Insuffi		cient	construction	of	teaching	staff	
Colleges	and	universities	should	fully	realize	that	the	international	teaching	staff		is	the	guarantee	for	cultivating	compound	international	

talents.	Under	the	background	of	the	“double	high”	plan,	colleges	and	universities	need	to	actively	carry	out	the	construction	of	“double	
qualifi	ed”	teachers.	However,	due	to	the	limitations	of	their	own	educational	level,	capital	investment,	teacher	training	mechanism	and	other	
factors,	 teachers	lack	international	vision	and	awareness,	and	can	not	well	penetrate	the	international	education	concept	into	the	teaching	
of	professional	courses.	On	the	one	hand,	there	are	few	opportunities	for	teachers	to	study	abroad	or	participate	in	international	exchanges,	
which	makes	it	diffi		cult	for	them	to	have	a	deep	understanding	of	the	education,	economy	and	culture	of	other	countries,	and	at	the	same	
time,	 it	 is	 impossible	 to	 improve	 their	 international	vision.	On	the	other	hand,	colleges	and	universities	 lack	 teachers	with	both	solid	
professional	knowledge	and	oral	English	ability,	which	makes	professional	teachers	unable	to	provide	high-quality	teaching	services	for	
students.

(3)	The	construction	of	the	curriculum	system	lags	behind
Nowadays,	the	mismatch	between	the	environmental	professional	curriculum	system	built	by	colleges	and	universities	and	the	training	

goals	of	compound	international	talents	has	become	increasingly	prominent.	The	two	elements	of	“internationalization”	and	“compound”	
have	not	been	integrated	into	the	curriculum	system	and	the	teaching	plan.	First,	the	teaching	concept	of	international	curriculum	is	unclear,	
and	the	curriculum	is	not	considered	from	a	macro	perspective,	resulting	in	a	single	curriculum	structure,	which	cannot	be	closely	connected	
with	international	standards.	In	addition,	colleges	and	universities	do	not	introduce	diversifi	ed	international	resources	in	the	construction	of	
international	courses,	but	only	introduce	foreign	textbooks	and	courses,	and	do	not	introduce	international	curriculum	evaluation	standards,	
teaching	standards,	and	vocational	qualifi	cation	certifi	cation.	Second,	the	construction	of	curriculum	system	lacks	of	compound.	Nowadays,	
the curriculum system constructed by colleges and universities pays more attention to the combination of basic knowledge and ability 
quality,	rather	than	the	combination	of	majors,	languages	and	cultures	from	an	international	perspective.

3. Countermeasures for the cultivation of compound international talents for environmental majors 
in colleges and universities

(1)	Strengthen	top-level	design	and	establish	the	concept	of	international	development
Based	on	the	social	environment	of	globalization,	 the	demand	for	high-quality	 international	 talents	 is	surging.	In	order	 to	achieve	

the	 training	goal	of	professional	and	composite	 international	 talents,	environmental	majors	 in	universities	and	colleges	need	 to	set	up	
international	development	concepts	from	the	top-level	design	for	the	management	and	decision-making	level	of	universities	and	colleges,	
so	that	 they	can	have	a	deep	understanding	of	the	connotation	of	international	education,	and	strengthen	the	planning	and	clarity	of	 the	
development	direction	of	universities	and	colleges.	To	provide	talent	cultivation	services	for	 the	construction	of	“The	Belt	and	Road”,	
accelerate	the	construction	of	compound	international	talent	training	mechanism,	and	implement	the	concept	of	international	development	
into	all	aspects	of	talent	training.	First	of	all,	colleges	and	universities	need	to	fully	realize	the	important	value	of	the	“double	high	Plan”	
and	internationalization	construction	for	the	long-term	development	of	the	university,	and	make	clear	the	starting	point	and	landing	point	of	
the	internationalization	development	strategy.	To	be	specifi	c,	universities	should	establish	a	coordination	mechanism	for	internationalization	
work	according	 to	 the	actual	development	of	 the	university,	and	 further	set	up	 functional	departments	 responsible	 for	 international	
cooperation	services	such	as	 international	colleges	and	foreign	relations	departments.	At	 the	same	time,	attention	should	be	paid	to	 the	
formulation of the relevant management system to ensure that the coverage of the management system and guarantee mechanism covers 
various	aspects	such	as	 international	cooperation	 in	running	a	school,	 the	 training	of	 international	students,	and	 international	project	
cooperation.	Secondly,	colleges	and	universities	also	need	to	combine	the	actual	development	of	schools,	stand	in	the	long-term	development	
perspective,	clear	international	development	goals,	and	based	on	this	to	formulate	a	scientifi	c	international	development	path,	training	more	
compound	international	 talents,	play	their	own	service	functions,	help	the	construction	of	“One	Belt	and	One	Road”,	and	provide	high-
quality	talent	foundation	for	Chinese	enterprises	to	“go	out”.

(2)	Optimize	the	training	program	to	ensure	the	quality	of	talent	training
In	the	process	of	implementing	the	training	mode	of	compound	international	talents,	environmental	majors	in	colleges	and	universities	

also need to attach importance to the construction of talent training programs and speed up the construction of curriculum system suitable 
for	compound	international	talents	training,	which	is	the	basis	for	ensuring	the	quality	of	talent	training.	To	be	specifi	c,	fi	rst	of	all,	according	
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to	the	future	development	direction	of	college	students	majoring	in	environment,	diff	erentiated	talent	 training	goals	and	methods	can	be	
set	according	to	the	directions	of	going	abroad	for	further	study,	domestic	postgraduate	study	or	employment	and	entrepreneurship,	so	as	
to	meet	the	diff	erent	learning	needs	of	students	and	train	diff	erent	types	of	international	environmental	 talents.	Secondly,	 the	curriculum	
system	of	“Foreign	language	+	professional	courses”	should	be	actively	set	up,	and	English	courses	related	to	environmental	majors	should	
be	added	to	improve	students’	professional	English	level,	promote	the	comprehensive	improvement	of	their	international	communication	
ability	and	professional	ability,	and	eff	ectively	realize	the	cultivation	of	international	talents.	In	addition,	colleges	and	universities	should	
further	strengthen	exchanges	and	cooperation	with	foreign	colleges	and	universities,	set	up	credit	mutual	recognition	module,	for	the	degree,	
curriculum	and	other	projects	to	package	docking,	to	ensure	the	integrity	of	students’	learning	phase.

(3)	Strengthen	the	construction	of	teachers	and	build	an	international	faculty	team
Teachers have an important impact on the cultivation of talents. The shortage of international teachers is a major problem that needs 

to	be	urgently	solved	in	the	process	of	the	cultivation	of	international	talents	in	universities.	In	this	regard,	in	order	to	cultivate	compound	
international	talents	for	environmental	majors	in	colleges	and	universities,	it	is	necessary	for	colleges	and	universities	to	pay	attention	to	the	
introduction	and	training	of	international	teachers	for	environmental	majors	and	build	an	international	teacher	team.	First	of	all,	colleges	and	
universities	should	attach	importance	to	the	combination	of	“bringing	in”	and	“going	out”,	actively	introduce	excellent	foreign	teachers,	and	
encourage	teachers	to	participate	in	overseas	training,	so	as	to	improve	the	overall	internationalization	level	of	teachers	and	provide	more	
professional	guidance	for	students’	international	training.	Secondly,	colleges	and	universities	should	actively	build	diversifi	ed	international	
cooperation platforms to enhance the exchanges between colleges and universities at home and abroad as well as the exchanges with 
foreign	enterprises.	On	the	one	hand,	it	can	promote	the	cooperation	and	exchanges	between	teachers	of	environmental	majors	and	teachers	
of	similar	majors	abroad,	so	as	to	draw	on	the	excellent	experience	of	foreign	environmental	talents	training	and	eff	ectively	improve	the	
training	level	of	compound	international	talents	of	environmental	majors	in	colleges	and	universities.	On	the	other	hand,	based	on	foreign	
environmental	enterprises,	teachers	can	understand	the	current	international	demand	for	environmental	talents,	and	then	provide	a	reliable	
reference	for	teachers’	subsequent	teaching	optimization.	In	addition,	colleges	and	universities	should	also	give	full	play	to	the	advantages	of	
the	“1+X”	certifi	cate	system,	and	on	the	basis	of	in-depth	cooperation	between	schools	and	enterprises,	jointly	explore	internationalization	
channels,	 let	 teachers	participate	in	foreign	cooperation	projects	of	enterprises,	and	realize	the	comprehensive	improvement	of	teachers’	
international	literacy	and	professional	ability	in	this	process,	enhance	the	overall	level	of	teachers,	and	realize	the	eff	ective	construction	of	
international teacher teams.

4. Conclusion
To	sum	up,	with	the	rapid	development	of	social	economy,	China’s	economy	is	gradually	developing	toward	globalization.	At	 the	

same	time,	the	demand	for	international	talents	is	surging.	As	an	important	production	place	for	high-quality	applied	talents	in	our	country,	
how to promote the high-quality and international development of education and cultivate professional and compound international talents 
has	become	an	important	direction	for	colleges	and	universities	 to	explore.	For	environmental	majors	 in	colleges	and	universities,	 they	
should	start	from	the	directions	of	strengthening	top-level	design,	optimizing	training	programs,	strengthening	teacher	construction,	and	
building	international	talent	training	standards,	and	constantly	promote	the	optimization	and	construction	of	the	training	mode	of	compound	
international	talents,	promote	the	overall	international	development	of	the	university,	and	devote	themselves	to	serving	the	construction	of	
“The	Belt	and	Road”.	Lay	a	talent	foundation	for	domestic	environmental	enterprises	to	“go	global”.

References:
[1]	Yuzhi	Liu.	Research	on	the	Construction	of	International	Talent	Training	System	for	Logistics	Management	Major	in	Universities	[C]//	Hong	Kong	New	
Century Culture Press. Proceedings of the Third International Academic Conference on Innovative Talent Training and Sustainable Development in 2023. 
HONGKONG	NEW	CENTURY	CULTURAL	PUBLISHING	HOUSE,2023:563-565.
[2]	Yun	Li,Ji	Liu,Anmin	Jiang,Pinzeng	Zou.	Research	on	International	Talents	Training	of	Construction	Equipment	Installation	Engineering	and	technology	
professional	Group	in	Universities	under	the	“Belt	and	Road”	integration	of	universities	and	enterprises	[J].	Housing	and	Real	Estate,2022(23):72-76.
[3]	Zongmin	Li.	Research	on	International	Professional	Talent	training	System	of	undergraduate	universities	--	A	case	study	of	Chinese-foreign	Cooperation	
in	running	schools	[J].	Journal	of	Zhongyuan	University	of	Technology,2021,32(05):83-89.
[4]	Yuan	Zhang,Feiyue	Qian,Yuanyuan	Cheng,Jing	Jiang,Yong	Li.	Construction	and	Preliminary	Study	on	the	guarantee	System	for	the	internationalization	of	
Environmental	Talents	Training	[J].	Education	and	Teaching	Forum,2021(13):18-21.
[5]	Caihua	Zhang.	The	Dilemma	of	International	Talents	Training	and	the	Path	of	quality	Improvement	in	colleges	and	universities	--	Refl	ections	on	the	
Teaching	reform	of	undergraduate	Professional	English	courses	[J].	Educational	Observation,	201,10(01):108-110.

Project Information:	2021	“Four	new”	teaching	reform	research	and	practice	project	of	Zhengzhou	University


